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Mayor Fonzie Flowers called the Board Meeting of the Town of Youngsville Board of 

Commissioners to order at 7:01pm.  Commissioner Hedlund gave invocation.  In 

attendance were Commissioners Cat Redd, Scott Brame, Larry Wiggins, Terry Hedlund 

and Joseph Johnson.  Others in attendance were Town Administrator Phillip Cordeiro, 

Town Clerk / Tax Collector Emily Hurd, Police Chief Greg Whitley, YFD Battalion Chief 

AC Rich, Attorney Katie Barber-Jones, Finance Officer Kari Patton-Motluck, Parks and 

Recreation Director Andrew Smith, Public Works Supervisor Randy Smith, Planning 

Director Erin Klinger, and ABC Board Chairman Rick Houser.  

 

MOTION: TO APPROVE THE AGENDA 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner 

Johnson.  The motion passed unanimously, 5-0.   

 

The next item on the agenda were Public Hearings.   

 

The first public hearing was for a request to rezone 686 Fleming Road from AG to SFR-1.  

Mayor Flowers opened the public hearing at 7:02pm.  Klinger gave a brief description of 

the request to rezone and noted both the Planning Board and Staff recommend approval of 

this request.   

 

Karl Warkomski, 385 Fleming Road, spoke against the request to rezone.  He felt the lots 

were too small and would therefore be incompatible with the surrounding properties.  Mr. 

Warkomski also expressed concerns about the environmental impacts and traffic issues.   

 

Barbara Robinson, 588 Fleming Road, noted she was adjacent to the property in question.  

She spoke against the request to rezone because it would impact the things she values in 
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the area.  Ms. Robinson felt the proposed rezoning and subdivision would be incompatible 

with the surrounding properties as well, noting there were approximately nine horse farms 

on Fleming Road.  She also expressed concerns about property values decreasing.   

 

Faye Ellington, 604 Fleming Road, stated she and her husband Glenn were opposed to the 

request to rezone and noted there was a petition signed by area residents that were also 

against the rezoning.  After giving a brief background of her history in Youngsville, she 

stated it felt like Youngsville was moving towards subdivisions with homes on smaller lots.  

Mrs. Ellington stated the area should remain the same as the neighboring properties and 

noted there would not be a large benefit to their properties.   

 

Mayor Flowers noted there were two additional emails received after the deadline that will 

be added to the agenda packet located at Town Hall.   

 

The applicant, Brian Watts, stated the values noted in the application were not based on 

tax values but on sales values.  He stated Fleming Farms was located on the east side of 

Fleming Road and was in Franklin County’s zoning jurisdiction with the west side of 

Fleming Road being in Youngsville’s ETJ.  Mr. Watt’s stated there were other subdivisions 

in multiuse zoning and noted there were also existing lots in subdivisions on Fleming Road 

that were approximately .6 acres.  He explained the type of housing he was looking to build 

on the proposed subdivision.   

 

Commissioner Brame inquired about annexation and Mr. Watts stated he was unsure of the 

process.  Commissioner Brame explained annexation would bring the subdivision inside 

of town limits, which would make them taxpayers of Youngsville thus increasing 

Youngsville’s tax base.  When asked, Mr. Watts stated this was something he would 

consider.     

 

Based on his experience, Commissioner Hedlund stated property values tended to increase 

when new homes were built in the area.   

 

As there were no further comments, Mayor Flowers closed the public hearing at 7:25pm. 

 

The second public hearing was for a Development Agreement for Conyers’ property 

single-family subdivision.  Mayor Flowers opened the public hearing at 7:25pm.  Klinger 

gave a brief description of the proposed Development Agreement for Conyers’ property 

single-family subdivision.   

 

James Moss, 217 N College Street, expressed concerns about the Development Agreement.  

He also inquired about the owner of the property and if the developer had purchased the 

land.  Mr. Moss noted he owned the adjoining property and expressed concerns about how 

his property would be affected.  He stated the area included a future bypass and wanted to 

make sure the right of way would be protected.  Mr. Moss wanted to make sure there were 

consequences if the Development Agreement was violated.   

 

As there were no other comments, Mayor Flowers closed the public hearing at 7:35pm. 
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The third public hearing was a Development Agreement for Conyers’ property townhome 

development.  Mayor Flowers opened the public hearing at 7:35pm.  Klinger gave a brief 

description of the Development Agreement for Conyers’ property townhome development, 

noting it was a sister project to the subdivision.   

 

Commissioner Hedlund inquired if the townhomes would be rental property and Klinger 

stated they would be sold individually.  Commissioner Redd asked about connectivity 

between the two projects and Klinger explained they would be connected.  Commissioner 

Wiggins inquired if there would be an outlet on Fish Stallings Road and Klinger stated yes.  

Commissioner Redd asked if NC DOT was fine with the proposed entrances and Klinger 

stated NC DOT felt there would be minimal impact.   

 

Patsy Bradley, 95 Rolling Acres Road, stated she had three main concerns: drainage from 

the pasture area, location of a proposed berm, and retention of the existing trees as a buffer.   

 

Commissioner Wiggins felt there was a misconception about how much traffic will use 

Fish Stallings Road, especially as a cut-through.  Commissioner Redd asked for 

clarification regarding the tree line and Klinger explained a 30’ buffer was required.  Based 

on her experience, Klinger noted most developers retain the existing trees instead of taking 

them down and planting new ones.  When asked, Klinger stated the buffer would need to 

be between any adjacent property, noting the plans show the location of the buffer trees.  

Commissioner Wiggins inquired about the location of the berm and Klinger stated she was 

unsure.  She explained the property would be graded so that it will drain away from the 

Rolling Acres subdivision. 

 

As there were no further comments, Mayor Flowers closed the public hearing at 7:45pm.   

 

The fourth public hearing was for amendments to the Youngsville Development Ordinance 

Article 3 – Definitions; Table 8.1 – Table of Uses; and Section 10.2-13 – Shooting Range, 

Indoor.  Mayor Flowers opened the public hearing at 7:45pm.  Klinger gave a brief 

description of the proposed amendments.   

 

Hurd stated no one had registered to speak and Cordeiro polled those on teleconference.  

As there were no comments, Mayor Flowers closed the public hearing at 7:51pm.   

 

The fifth public hearing was on amendments to the Youngsville Development Ordinance 

Table 17.1 – Permanent Sign Standards and Criteria.  Mayor Flowers opened the public 

hearing at 7:51pm.  Klinger gave a brief description of the proposed amendments.   

 

Youngsville ABC System General Manager Bridget Stanley explained the new ABC Store 

wished to be treated like the neighboring businesses.  She noted they would be occupying 

two suites and a thirty-two square foot sign would not only be too small but could be 

considered an eyesore.  When looking at the economic growth in the area, Stanley 

explained the smaller signs seemed unreasonable. 
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Youngsville ABC Board Chairman Rick Houser noted there was not an available space on 

the monument sign so the only signage the ABC Store would have was the main sign on 

the storefront.   

 

Commissioner Redd asked if the request was a special use only for the ABC Store or a 

change in the YDO.  Klinger explained the proposed amendment would change the YDO.  

Commissioner Redd wanted to know why the proposed change and Klinger explained the 

proposed amendments would allow for equal treatment, noting special uses for signage 

were not allowed by the YDO.  Commissioner Redd expressed concerns about huge signs 

showing up in the future.  Mayor Flowers also expressed concerns about large signs on 

downtown businesses.  Cordeiro explained the proposed amendments were more desirable 

as signage would then be proportional to the business, noting a thirty-two square foot sign 

on a small business would look gaudy.  With the graduated system proposed, small 

businesses would have smaller signs and larger businesses would have larger signs.  

Commissioner Wiggins asked if the proposed amendments were only for shopping centers 

and Cordeiro stated the proposed amendments would apply to all signs.  When asked, 

Klinger stated there were four signs that exceeded the current standards: Foodlion, Fiesta 

Mexicana, Anytime Fitness and Kindred Oaks Dentistry.  Cordeiro stated only allowing 32 

square feet of signage for stores like Foodlion create a deficiency.  It was noted the four 

signs over 32 square feet were grandfathered and considered legally nonconforming.   

 

As there were no other comments, Mayor Flowers closed the public hearing at 7:57pm.   

 

The sixth public hearing was for amendments to the Youngsville Development Ordinance 

Section 5.3-3(B)(2) – method of procedure for mailed notice of zoning map amendments; 

Section 6.14(B) – action by the Board of Adjustment; Section 7.8-8 – Public Notification; 

and 7/14-1(B) – Notices and Public Hearings – General Notice Requirements.  Mayor 

Flowers opened the public hearing at 7:58pm.  Klinger gave a brief description of the 

proposed amendments.   

 

Hurd stated no one had registered to speak and Cordeiro polled those on teleconference.  

As there were no further comments, Mayor Flowers closed the public hearing at 8:00pm 

 

The seventh public hearing was for amendments to the Youngsville Development 

Ordinance Section 2.13-1 – Accessory uses and structures and Section 2.13-2 – Fences and 

Walls.  Mayor Flowers opened the public hearing at 8:00pm.  Klinger gave a brief 

description of the proposed amendments.   

 

Hurd stated no one had registered to speak and Cordeiro polled those on teleconference.  

As there were no further comments, Mayor Flowers closed the public hearing at 8:01pm 

 

The eighth public hearing was for amendments to the Youngsville Development Ordinance 

Section 2.14 – Single-Family Residential Grading (New Section); Article 3 – Definitions; 

Section 7.1-1(A)(4) – Construction Plans; Section 7.7-1(G)(1)(E) – Site Construction Plan 

Required; Section 9.2-2(A) – Detached House Lot Type Standards and Specifications – 

Building Placement, Parking, and Vehicle Access; Section 9.2-3(A) – Detached House 

Building Type – Permitted Height, Uses, Encroachments, and Resiliency Standards;  
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Section 9.3-2(A) – Attached House Lot Type Standards and Specifications – Building 

Placement, Parking, and Vehicle Access; Section 9.2-2(A) – Attached House Building 

Type – Permitted Height, Uses, Encroachments, and Resiliency Standards; and Section 

9.4-2(A) – Multi-Family Lot Type Standards – Building Placement, Parking and Vehicle 

Access.  Mayor Flowers opened the public hearing at 8:03pm.  Klinger gave a brief 

description of the proposed amendments.  She explained the Planning Board tabled the 

proposed amendments, but the Public Hearing had already been advertised.  Klinger 

requested the public hearing be continued to the June Board Meeting.   

 

Hurd stated no one had registered to speak and Cordeiro polled those on teleconference.   

 

MOTION: TO CONTINUE THE PUBLIC HEARING UNTIL THE JUNE 10, 

2021 BOARD MEETING 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Redd and was seconded by Commissioner 

Johnson.  The motion passed unanimously, 5-0. 

 

As there were no further comments, Mayor Flowers closed the public hearing at 8:06pm 

 

The ninth public hearing was on the proposed FYE 2022 Budget, with a tax rate of $.655.  

Mayor Flowers opened the public hearing at 8:07pm.  Commissioner Hedlund inquired 

about a tax decrease and Cordeiro explained one of the requirements for federal pandemic 

relief funds included a stipulation the tax rate will not be decreased for two years.  Should 

the town reduce the tax rate, we would have to refund the federal aid, approximately 

$500,000.  Cordeiro noted the tax base at that time should support a decrease in the tax 

rate. 

 

Hurd stated no one had registered to speak and Cordeiro polled those on teleconference.  

As there were no further comments, Mayor Flowers closed the public hearing at 8:09pm 

 

The next item on the agenda was citizens’ comments.  Due to the social distancing 

restriction for the COVID-19 Virus, citizens attended via web/teleconference.  Gordon 

Poulsen, developer for the Conyers Single-family subdivision and townhome complex, 

stated he was unable to speak during the public hearing due to technical difficulties.  Mayor 

Flowers allowed him the opportunity to speak regarding the questions raised concerning 

buffers, drainage, and a berm.  Chase Matthews, the civil engineer on the project, explained 

all stormwater would be directed to the eastern side of the property to be collected, then 

redirected to the existing stream.  He explained they would keep the existing tree line for 

the buffer, noting it was shown in the landscape section of the plans.  Mr. Matthews stated 

he was unsure of the berm that was mentioned and was unable to answer any questions at 

this time.  Cordeiro noted he would communicate with Mr. Matthews later for clarification.   

 

Mr. Matthews explained they were coordinating with the Town, NC DOT, and the US #1 

Council regarding the future bypass that was located on the property.  He stated they have 

gone through the appropriate channels to get approved.  Joshua Reinke, the traffic engineer 

on the project, noted they would be making improvements which will be coordinated with 

NC DOT and the Town.  He stated there were five adjacent developments that will require 
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more turn lanes and some signal adjustments.  Mr. Poulsen stated they would make the 

traffic in the area safer, and Mr. Reinke explained the additional turn lanes would keep 

traffic on Holden Road from backing up.  Once the turn lanes and signal adjustments have 

been made, the traffic will operate more efficiently.   

 

Hurd stated no one else had registered to speak.  Cordeiro polled all teleconference 

participants and there were no other comments from the public.   

 

The next item on the agenda was the approval of the Consent Agenda.  The Consent 

Agenda consisted of: 

▪ Minutes from the Regular Board Meeting – April 8, 2021 

▪ Finance Report 

▪ Fire Department Report 

▪ Parks and Recreation Report 

▪ Planning and Zoning Report 

▪ Police Department Report 

▪ Public Works Report 

▪ Tax Collector’s Report 

▪ Budget Amendment – 2021-6 

▪ Direct Town Administrator to negotiate and execute a contract between 

the Town of Youngsville and S Preston Douglas & Associates, LLP, for 

Audit Services 

 

MOTION: TO APPROVE THE CONSENT AGENDA  

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner 

Redd.  The motion passed unanimously, 5-0. 

 

The next item on the agenda was Old Business.  The first item under Old Business the 

proposed Budget for FYE 2022, with a tax rate of $.655 per $100 valuation.    

 

MOTION: ADOPT FYE 2022 BUDGET ORDINANCE, WITH A TAX RATE OF 

$.655 PER $100 VALUATION 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner 

Brame.  The motion passed unanimously, 5-0.   

 

The next item on the agenda was New Business.  The first item under New Business was 

a request to rezone 686 Fleming Road from AG to SFR-1.  Commissioner Hedlund 

expressed concerns over the amount of people opposed to the request to rezone.  

Commissioner Johnson understood people moved to Youngsville for a reason, but times 

have changed.  He worried about deciding the matter before getting a true feel of what was 

happening.  Commissioner Johnson stated he did not have a good feeling about the request 

to rezone at this time because of the homestead types of property in the area.  Commissioner 

Redd agreed as she did not see the benefits outweighing the negatives, noting there would 

not be an increase in the tax base.  Currently, all they have are neighbors that do not want 

the proposed development.  Mayor Flowers agreed there was no benefit to the Town, noting 
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previous Boards were not amenable to growth which resulted with the growth surrounding 

Youngsville and leaving the Town to deal with the problems that came with that growth, 

such as traffic.  He stated if the Board moved forward with the request to rezone, it makes 

sense that it be annexed so the Town could see a benefit from this happening.  Mayor 

Flowers recommended tabling the discussion for Town staff to investigate annexing the 

property. 

 

Commissioner Wiggins agreed the development would still affect the Town even if they 

were not inside of town limits.  He noted the Board had previously discussed property on 

Fleming Road being developed, including conversations with Mr. Parrish.  Commissioner 

Wiggins felt it was fair to consider owners that want to develop their property if it was to 

everyone’s benefit, noting both sides needed to be looked at.  Commissioner Redd agreed, 

noting the discussions during the YDO process explained the AG zoning was not there for 

protection but was used because of tax rates, thus allowing for future development of these 

areas.  However, she was not sure if now was the best time and with this specific property.  

Commissioner Redd stated the AG zoning did not mean the property was never going to 

be developed, noting it was not a protection.   

 

Commissioner Hedlund stated the residents received a promise that it was not going to be 

developed and felt the Town was now changing that promise to allow for development.  

Commissioner Redd noted the Town never made that promise.  Commissioner Hedlund 

clarified that was the impression that residents took away and noted the number of people 

against the proposed rezoning.   

 

Commissioner Johnson noted a lot of developments in the ETJ have been on the books for 

a long time but before deciding the Board needed to think it through completely because 

this will not be the only property on Fleming Road that will be sold for development.  He 

explained he was not against moving forward or the YDO plans for AG to be converted at 

some point.  However, he felt at this point the Town did not want to flood the area, 

especially if the Town or the people in the area did not benefit from the development.   

 

With no disrespect to the residents of the ETJ, Cordeiro noted only in-town residents voted 

for the Board of Commissioners.  He explained the Board needed to work in a way that 

was in the best interest of Youngsville and its taxpaying citizens.  Cordeiro explained 

annexation was voluntary and anyone could apply.   

 

Commissioner Brame stated he saw both the current residents’ side as well as the 

developer’s.   He stated annexation would help weigh his decision as it would fit with the 

Comprehensive Land Use Plan.  Another concern was the Northeast Area Study (NEAS) 

showed a bypass going through that area.  Commissioner Brame noted this would also 

increase development in the area moving forward.  He stated he believed in property rights, 

that owners should be able to do what they want with their property if they go through the 

right channels, but he also felt adjoining property owners should be heard as well.   

Commissioner Brame stated the proposed development does not completely fly in the face 

of the area as there is already development on the east side that includes lots under one 

acre.  He stated he wanted to run through all the problems facing the Board.  Commissioner 
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Brame stated he would be more favorable if the property were annexed as there would be 

little to no benefit to the Town otherwise.   

 

Based on comments from the Board, Mayor Flowers recommended tabling the discussion 

until more information can be gathered, including the possibility of annexing the property.  

Commissioner Hedlund did not feel that more time would garner more information and 

asked how long the matter would be tabled.  When asked, Hurd stated she would need to 

receive the annexation petition before committing to a timeframe.  She explained the full 

annexation process would take approximately two to three months, depending on when the 

annexation petition was received.  Cordeiro noted Staff would be able to collect any 

information requested by the Board.  Commissioner Wiggins noted the question on 

annexation would affect how some of the Commissioners felt.  He inquired if the matter 

would come back to the Board if they did not petition for annexation and Cordeiro 

explained the motion to table could be made to include waiting on the annexation petition 

to be filed.  There was also an option to negotiate with the developer before rescheduling 

the continued discussion.  Cordeiro stated another option was to table the discussion until 

the June Board Meeting so the Board could be updated on the progress.  When asked, 

Attorney Barber-Jones agreed the discussion could be tabled while staff gathered more 

information.  She noted the Board would have to vote on the request to rezone unless the 

applicant voluntarily withdrew the application.  Cordeiro stated a motion to direct staff to 

negotiate the sufficiency of annexation with the intention of tabling this matter until the 

June Board Meeting.  

 

MOTION: DIRECT STAFF TO NEGOTIATE THE SUFFICIENCY OF 

ANNEXATION WITH THE INTENTION OF TABLING THIS 

MATTER UNTIL THE JUNE BOARD MEETING 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Johnson and was seconded by Commissioner 

Brame.  The motion passed 4-1, with Commissioner Hedlund voting no.   

 

The second item under New Business was a Development Agreement for Conyers Property 

Single-Family Subdivision.  Commissioner Redd expressed concerns about the number of 

people and Commissioner Brame agreed.  He stated he appreciated the developer included 

the crosstown boulevard in the plans.  Commissioner Brame stated it was nice to see the 

first step of the plan unfolding and that developers were not blocking future access to the 

road.  It was noted the property would be annexed into town limits.   

 

MOTION: APPROVE THE DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT – CONYERS 

PROPERTY SINGLE-FAMILY SUBDIVISION AS PROPOSED 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Johnson and was seconded by Commissioner 

Brame.  The motion passed unanimously, 5-0.   

 

The third item under New Business was a Development Agreement for Conyers Property 

Townhome Development.   
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MOTION: APPROVE THE DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT – CONYERS 

PROPERTY TOWNHOME DEVELOPMENT AS PROPOSED 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Hedlund and was seconded by Commissioner 

Wiggins.  When asked, Klinger explained the property was owned by one person but there 

were two developers for the different types of housing.  The motion passed unanimously, 

5-0. 

 

The fourth item under New Business were amendments to the Youngsville Development 

Ordinance Article 3 – Definitions; Table 8.1 – Table of Uses; and Section 10.2-13 – 

Shooting Ranges, Indoor.   

 

MOTION: APPROVE AMENDMENTS AS PROPOSED 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Brame and was seconded by Commissioner 

Johnson.  When asked, Klinger explained this only affected industrial zoning in addition 

to the zoning designations already allowed.  The motion passed unanimously, 5-0. 

 

The fifth item under New Business were amendments to the Youngsville Development 

Ordinance Table 17.1 – Permanent Sign Standards and Criteria.   

 

MOTION: APPROVE AMENDMENTS AS PROPOSED 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Brame and was seconded by Commissioner 

Hedlund.  The motion passed 4-1, with Commissioner Redd voting no. 

 

The sixth item under New Business were amendments to the Youngsville Development 

Ordinance Section 5.3-3(B)(2) – method of procedure for mailed notice of zoning map 

amendments; Section 6.14(B) – action by the Board of Adjustment; Section 7.8-8 – Public 

Notification; and 7/14-1(B) – Notices and Public Hearings – General Notice Requirements.   

 

MOTION: APPROVE AMENDMENTS AS PROPOSED 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Redd and was seconded by Commissioner 

Hedlund.  The motion passed unanimously, 5-0. 

 

The seventh item under New Business were amendments to the Youngsville Development 

Ordinance Section 2.13-1 – Accessory uses and structures and Section 2.13-2 – Fences and 

Walls.   

 

MOTION: APPROVE AMENDMENTS AS PROPOSED 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Brame and was seconded by Commissioner 

Hedlund.  Commissioner Wiggins asked for clarifications on the changes.  Klinger 

explained the YDO was confusing as it stated 6’ in one section and 8’ in another section.  

Based on research of surrounding municipalities, she averaged the height to 7’.  The 
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amendments on height will only affect rear yards, not side or front yards.  The motion 

passed unanimously, 5-0. 

 

The eighth item under New Business were amendments to the Youngsville Development 

Ordinance Section 2.14 – Single-Family Residential Grading (New Section); Article 3 – 

Definitions; Section 7.1-1(A)(4) – Construction Plans; Section 7.7-1(G)(1)(E) – Site 

Construction Plan Required; Section 9.2-2(A) – Detached House Lot Type Standards and 

Specifications – Building Placement, Parking, and Vehicle Access; Section 9.2-3(A) – 

Detached House Building Type – Permitted Height, Uses, Encroachments, and Resiliency 

Standards;  Section 9.3-2(A) – Attached House Lot Type Standards and Specifications – 

Building Placement, Parking, and Vehicle Access; Section 9.2-2(A) – Attached House 

Building Type – Permitted Height, Uses, Encroachments, and Resiliency Standards; and 

Section 9.4-2(A) – Multi-Family Lot Type Standards – Building Placement, Parking and 

Vehicle Access.  Mayor Flowers noted this item was continued until the June 10th Board 

of Commissioners’ Meeting. 

 

The ninth item under New Business was to consider and adopt the Tar River Regional 

Hazard Mitigation Plan.  Cordeiro noted there was a link to the Plan on the Town’s website.  

He explained Franklin County Emergency Management, along with other agencies, 

worked hard to update the Plan which is needed to receive FEMA funding.  Cordeiro stated 

staff has reviewed the Plan and find it acceptable.   

 

MOTION: ADOPT RESOLUTION APPROVING THE TAR RIVER 

REGIONAL HAZARD MITIGATION PLAN 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Hedlund and was seconded by Commissioner 

Johnson.  The motion passed unanimously, 5-0. 

 

The tenth item under New Business was to set compensation for Youngsville ABC Board 

Members at a rate of $49.92 per month, with payment of each month’s compensation being 

contingent upon the compensated Members’ satisfactory attendance of all meetings in that 

month.  Commissioner Hedlund abstained from voting as his wife was a Member of the 

Youngsville ABC Board.  Commissioner Redd asked who would keep track and Cordeiro 

stated attendance would be certified by the General Manager and ABC Board Chairman.  

Unless a Member is excused, then an absence is considered unexcused making them 

ineligible for compensation.  Cordeiro stated the Finance Officer also added another layer 

of internal control.   

 

MOTION: APPROVE COMPENSATION AS PROPOSED 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Redd and was seconded by Commissioner Brame.  

The motion passed unanimously, 4-0 with Commissioner Hedlund abstaining. 

 

The eleventh item under New Business was to re-appoint Rick Houser to the Youngsville 

ABC Board – Term to expire June 30, 2024.   

 

MOTION: RE-APPOINT RICK HOUSER – TERM TO EXPIRE JUNE 30, 2024 
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The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner 

Johnson.  The motion passed unanimously, 5-0. 

 

The twelfth item under New Business was to select the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of 

the Youngsville ABC Board.  The recommendation was to re-elect Rick Houser as 

Chairman and appoint Kirk David at Vice-Chairman.  When asked, Cordeiro noted the 

recommendation came from the ABC Board. 

 

MOTION: RE-APPOINT RICK HOUSER AS CHAIRMAN AND KIRK DAVID 

AS VICE-CHAIRMAN TO THE YOUNGSVILLE ABC BOARD 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner 

Johnson.  The motion passed unanimously, 5-0. 

 

 

The next item on the agenda was Reports and Other Business.   

 

Mayor Flowers noted it was National Law Enforcement Week and expressed his 

appreciation for the Youngsville Police Department.  He stated he and Commissioner 

Redd had been able to go for a test ride with the cadets, which they enjoyed immensely.   

 

Cordeiro noted there were several questions in both the public hearings and citizen’s 

comments.  He suggested all requests be submitted in writing so Staff can follow up.   

 

Cordeiro thanked Faith Baptist Church for coming to Town Hall on National Day of 

Prayer. 

 

Cordeiro stated the Town will advertise for the Main Street Improvements Project 

(MSIP) with a follow up meeting scheduled for May 25th.  The contract will be awarded 

during the July Board Meeting with NC DOT approving it the following week.  Once a 

notice to proceed has been issued, the Town can start work, hopefully in early August.  

The MSIP should take approximately nine months to complete.  Cordeiro stated NC DOT 

has planned improvements for the 5-Points intersection, including turn lanes, that will 

improve the level of service.  Once the improvements have been made, then NC DOT 

will re-evaluate the intersection for further improvements.  When asked, Cordeiro 

clarified the 5-Points turn lanes would be a separate project from the MSIP but would 

happen at the same time.  All flagging work and lane closures will be coordinated.   

 

Cordeiro stated the Public Works facility was going well and should be finished by late 

June or early July.   

 

Commissioner Redd stated she was excited to participate in the cadets’ training.  She 

stated she was also very excited about the progress of the MSIP as it has been a long time 

coming.  Commissioner Redd thanked Staff for their hard work. 
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Commissioner Hedlund noted the Museum looked great after the volunteer work.  Both 

Commissioner Redd and Mayor Flowers stated it looked amazing. 

 

Commissioner Hedlund requested the Police Department move the speed warning sign to 

US 1A South as it has become a problem recently.  Commissioner Wiggins stated he has 

seen cars passing motorist that are going the speed limit.  Commissioner Hedlund stated 

that people were not stopping at the stop signs either.  Commissioner Redd stated she has 

noticed the increase in the police presence and Commissioner Hedlund stated residents 

have noticed as well.   

 

Commissioner Johnson noted there continued to be a problem on E Winston and N Cross 

Streets.  He agreed with Commissioners Hedlund and Wiggins about US 1A South and 

expressed concerns about the safety of the baseball participants with all the speeders in 

that area.   Commissioner Johnson noted the baseball participants also added a significant 

amount of traffic to the area, including parking along the roadways and walking down the 

busy street.  He agreed the Police Department was doing a great job and noted most of 

the problem drivers were people coming through town.   

 

Commissioner Brame also expressed his appreciation for the Police Department.  He 

gave an example of how they were able to solve a problem in his neighborhood.   

 

Commissioner Brame stated the Northeast Area Study (NEAS) has been finalized and 

will be presented during the June Board Meeting.  He noted there was an interactive map 

online, including multiple bypasses.  The NEAS is part of the Mountains to the Sea Trail.  

Commissioner Johnson commended Commissioner Brame for his efforts with CAMPO.   

 

Patton Motluck stated there were no changes to the Finance Report.   
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Mayor Flowers welcomed Battalion Chief AC Rich as the new Youngsville Fire 

Department’s representative.  Battalion Chief Rich explained he was the new liaison to the 

Town and is at the Fire Station Monday through Friday.  He stated the Board could reach 

out to him anytime.  Battalion Chief AC Rich stated there was nothing to add to the 

Youngsville Fire Department Report. 
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A Smith wanted to bring the Summer Affair to the Board’s attention.  Brooke Hogan has 

been helping run the event.  He noted there would be food trucks and vendors and they 

were working on getting music.  A Smith stated this would become a monthly event if it 

worked out.  Currently, there are almost thirty vendors with room for more.  A Smith stated 

he had nothing further to add to the Parks and Recreation Report.   Mayor Flowers stated 

he was excited for the upcoming Golf Tournament.   

 

 
 

Klinger stated she had nothing to add to the Planning Report.   

 

 
 

 

Chief Whitley reiterated it was National Law Enforcement Week.  He noted 125 officers 

have fallen in the line of duty since January 1, 2021 and asked everyone to keep their 

families in their thoughts and prayers.  Chief Whitley stated there was nothing further to 

add to the Youngsville Police Department Report. 
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R Smith stated he had nothing to add to the Public Works Report.  Commissioner Redd 

noted the Irene Mitchell Park looked great.  R Smith stated Aubrey Cooper and Faith 

Baptist Church will help Public Works move into Phase 2 quicker, which includes the 

gazebo being washed, painted, and repaired.  The brush will be cut back and pruned, along 

with a new flower bed.  The goal is to re-seed in early fall with new benches and picnic 

tables next year.  Commissioner Wiggins noted there was some brush that needed to be 

picked up at the cemetery and R Smith stated they will remove the brush and spray around 

the parks and cemetery.   
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Attorney Barber-Jones stated she had nothing to add at this time. 

 

Hurd stated she had nothing to add to the Tax Collector Report.  

 

 
 

Mayor Flowers stated the Board needed to go into Closed Session personnel, NCGS 143-

318.11 (a) (6).   

 

MOTION: TO GO INTO CLOSED SESSION FOR PERSONNEL – NCGS 143-

318.11 (a) (6) 
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The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner 

Johnson.  The motion passed unanimously, 5-0.  After a short recess, the Board entered 

Closed Session at 9:19pm and exited at 9:33pm.   

 

MOTION: TO ACCEPT TOWN ADMINISTRATOR PHILLIP CORDEIRO’S 

RESIGNATION EFFECTIVE JULY 30, 2021 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Johnson and was seconded by Commissioner 

Wiggins.  The motion passed unanimously, 5-0.   

 

The meeting adjourned at 9:35pm upon a motion made by Commissioner Wiggins, 

seconded by Commissioner Hedlund, and approved unanimously, 5-0.   

 

 


